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NC Statewide Independent Living Council

Meeting Minutes

April 29, 2011
Country Inn and Suites, Burlington, NC

Attendees:

Voting Members: Gloria Bellamy, Barbara Davis, Charles DesLaurier, William Donohue, Dorothy Frye, Clyde Goodwin, Keith Greenarch, Frank Griffin, Brian Jones, Michael Martin, Jeff McLoud, Sandy McMillan, Kay Miley, Sierra Royster, Teresa Staley, and Cornell Turner. 
Members absent: Sandi Sinnott, Debbie Smith, Fannie Martin.  

Ex-officio members attending included Susanna Bourgeois, Vicki Smith and Cynthia Temoshenko.
Guests attending were Richard Duncan, Gay Joyner, John Marens, Dianne Rawdanowicz, Erin Russell, Rene Cummins, Gloria Garton, Helen Pase, Jim Whalen, Benita Williams; 
Sound engineers Joan and John Black; Interpreters Mark Lineberger and Sarah Wheeler;
NCSILC staff Cynthia Sexton, Debbie Hippler, and Michele Proctor. 

Welcome/Mission /Minutes

The meeting was called to order at 9:07 AM by Barbara Davis, Chair. 
The NCSILC Mission was read by member Charlie DesLaurier. 

Cynthia Sexton, SILC Executive Director, read the meeting accessibility reminders. 
All attendees introduced themselves.
Action: The chair called for Agenda changes.  None were offered.
Changes to the Minutes of the January 2011 meeting were called for.  Cynthia Temoshenko had several, and will send them to Sexton.  
Action: A motion to approve the minutes as amended was made, seconded, and the carried unanimously.
Election of New Officer:  SILC Vice-Chair




 Barbara Davis, chair
Kelly Rowe-Rodriguez has resigned from the SILC.  She was Vice Chair and chair of the Membership Committee.  D. Frye has agreed to assume the Membership Chair position.  The SILC must elect another vice chair.  According to the by-laws, the vice-chair must have been a member of the Executive Committee for at least one year.  Davis pointed out that currently, the three members qualify: Frye, Martin and McMillan. Frye and McMillan declined nomination.  Mike Martin has accepted the nomination, but will rotate off the SILC in September. 
Action: The Executive Committee nominated Mike Martin for election as Vice Chair.  Greenarch moved to accept the nomination. The SILC unanimously elected  Mike Martin as Vice-Chair. 
Davis read the Executive Committee Minutes from their meeting March 28. To increase the number of members eligible for SILC offices, the Executive Committee voted to add the following members: Gloria Bellamy, Keith Greenarch and Bill Donahue.  All  have agreed to serve on the committee. There will be elections for Chair, Vice Chair, and Member At Large in the upcoming July SILC meeting for officers to serve beginning October 1. Davis will have served two terms and is required to step down, and Martin will rotate off the SILC.
Executive Director’s Report 






Cynthia Sexton, E.D.
Sexton noted the displays that were developed for Disability Awareness Day which  the staff attended on March 22.  She acknowledged the contributions of the SILC staff, Debbie Hippler, office manager and Michele Proctor, technology assistant. She also presented the SILC informational brochure (included in member folders) and discussed an enclosed disaster preparedness pamphlet from Homeland Security. She provided website statistics, and encouraged members to take the survey from the Dept. of Transportation regarding the 2040 state plan.
Executive Committee






                       Mike Martin, Chair
Executive Committee had one conference call meeting March 28th to determine the agenda for the SILC, Rodriguez’s resignation and committee assignments were the main meeting topics. Davis read minutes earlier.
Policy and Long Term Planning Committee




        Mike Martin, Chair

New Conflict of Interest Forms were distributed. One change was requested. Members were asked to sign and return forms to the SILC office, or wait for new forms to be issued by SILC office.  A new group of policies related to Conference Attendance were discussed and distributed.  Members must (1) sign the Conference Attendance Policy, (2) submit an Attendance Application to the SILC four weeks prior to the meeting and (3) provide a written report to the SILC on returning.  After discussion, the Committee decided  to make some requested changes prior to asking the members for approval.  Because the NCIL conference is prior to the next SILC meeting, there will be a virtual SILC meeting on May 23.  Policies for approval will be sent 10 days in advance.  
Action:  New Conference Attendance Policies were tabled for proposed revisions.

Action:  A Virtual SILC meeting will be held on Monday May 23 to take up proposed changes to the Conflict of Interest Form and the Conference Attendance Policies.
Evaluation and Long Term Planning Committee




        Mike Martin, Chair

The Evaluation Committee met by teleconference on March 1, April 5 and April 28.  Minutes of those meetings were mistakenly left out of member packets, but will be posted on the website.  The primary task of the committee is to develop an evaluation instrument and method to be used in meeting its Rehab Act directive to “monitor, review, and evaluate the implementation of the State Plan.” Sample tools were collected, and a simple list of questions developed.  Discussion is underway as to method of delivering / receiving evaluations from DVRIL and CILs.
Finance Committee






                Sandy McMillan, Chair

The Finance Committee met yesterday. One part-time contractor working with the SILC will be converted to employee status. A proposed budget revision  was sent with the April 18th information, and  included in the member packet.  The revision moves $16,000 in funds from Insurance and Staff Lodging & Meals to the Conference line item to fund upcoming events (NCIL and APRIL conferences). Salary increases requested by staff were tabled pending development of HR Policies. Temoshenko asked if a year end contract schedule had been forwarded to members.  Sexton stated that due to questions about the balances the schedule had not been forwarded.  Sexton also noted that the Finance Committee had requested a meeting with DVR Fiscal Staff related to those balances.
Action: Budget revision as a motion from Finance Committee passed unanimously.
Membership Committee






    Dorothy Frye, Chair 
The Membership Committee met Thursday.  Minutes were read by Frye.  Because there will be three member openings September 30, Frye will convene the Membership committee on the 3rd Wednesday of each month by virtual meeting.  Minutes will be available on the NCSILC website.
Expanding the Network of Centers 



                              Keith Greenarch, Chair
The Committee met briefly yesterday.  No grassroots organizations that have come forth with an interest in becoming a CIL at this time. $1500 in funds for training CIL staff will not be used this fiscal year.  C. Temoshenko has requested written confirmation.  Greenarch will send minutes of meeting.
The only CIL currently funded through Part B funds is Disability Advocates and Resource Center  in Greenville.  Helen Pase, ED, started with four staff, but have grown to 10 and moved to a new location utilizing ARRA funds.
Action: Sexton send written confirmation of non-use of $1500 in training funds.

Greenarch send committee minutes to Section.
Provision of Direct IL Services and Supports – there was no meeting

Davis reported that Debbie Smith, the committee chair, has been ill, and that there has been no activity.  
Promoting Civil Rights of People with Disabilities



    Jeff McLoud, Chair
Jeff McLoud spoke briefly about the current House budget which would but $1Billion, with $700M from Medicaid – most by decreasing the rates paid to providers, and by eliminating automatic cost of living increases. Davis reminded members that they can find information Disability Rights Blog. 

www.DRNCPolicy.blogspot.com. 
Youth SPIL Committee








Sandi McMillan

McMillan reminded the Council that the Youth SPIL committee’s function is to Monitor, Review and Evaluate the Youth Leadership Forum. A Contract from DVR has been let to ADA-CIl to produce the Youth Leadership Forum. This summer the Forum will be 4 days, June 20-24 (expanded from 2.5 days last year) with a training day for staff.   The committee discussed the evaluation process. Martin, Evaluation Com. Chair, attended to give advice. At the end of the Form, when the evaluation forms have been completed, they will be collected from the Youth before they leave the Forum, copies made, and distributed to the SILC office, ADA, and DVR. The Youth Committee will be provided with a copy of the proposed Evaluation Tool, and will provide input.  The YLF is a Youth Lead conference, and it is important for them to feel ownership in this step.  
A Flyer for the event is in the Member Packet.  McMillan challenged each member to try to find one youth to apply for the Forum, and to post the flyer in their communities. B. Davis noted that NCSILC was not notified of the awarding of the contract, nor were they allowed to be part of the contractor selection committee.  C. Temoshenko said that according to state guidelines, only state employees can sit on state contract selection committees. She also raised an earlier issue – that NCSILC made an appearance of  vendor pre-selection by including a link to the prior year YLF website (with reference to ADA) on its youth page,  which included a “save the date” screen for 2011. Davis requested that Temoshenko send the citation for the “state employee only selection committee” policy to the SILC. 
Rene Cummins, ED of ADA, wanted to affirm that the separate YLF website,(which was developed with collaboration with the SILC) created the concern at DVR.  She also noted that it is more logical for the continuing contact information for YLF be through the SILC (a statewide organization), rather than a Center identified with a smaller, localized area. She also noted that it is part of the State Plan for Independent Living. She noted that this is a single year contract (with award notification coming on April 15th). A separate telephone number has been established, and post office box will be set up to handle YLF traffic to segregate the event from NCSILC. She also reminded the members that this is a youth lead, youth developed event (including flyers & application). 
In response to a question from Temoshenko, Sierra Royster, the ADA Staff Member (and SILC member) organizing and developing the YLF, confirmed that the e-mail address on the flyer is ylfnc@live.com, a free hotmail account, and the phone number 919.793.6092 (a pay-as-you go phone paid by ADA).  Neither have connection to SILC.  The mailing address was a challenge for multi-year consistency.
Davis encouraged everyone to work together to help make this even t happen on very short notice. The due date for applications is May 16th.

Gloria Garten, ED of Disability Resource CIL in Wilmington, asked for clarification as to why YLF could not come under the SILC umbrella.  Davis stated that the SILC Resource Plan cannot fund programs. Davis did not know that RSA forbid connection between the SILC office and the goals contained in the SPIL.  Davis will follow up with RSA for clarification on the specifics on that limitation. 
Vicki Smith, EC Disability Rights, NC, encouraged building the Youth Leadership Forum as a Youth Run event not reliant on any specific existing organization for its ongoing identity.  To promote its independence, she personally wrote a check for the cost of a Post Office Box for a year.  
Break for Lunch at 11:45 AM.
Meeting resumed at 12:48 PM.
Guest Speaker:

Richard C. Duncan, MRP, Executive Director





RL Mace Universal Design Institute

Rene Cummins serves on the Universal Design Board and introduced Dick Duncan.
Duncan had just returned from a 2-day tour in the Western part of the state. He provided photos of Universal Design interior and exterior features in homes.  
The Universal Design Institute (UDI) does research, technical assistance to builders and, architects in the housing sector, trying to convince builders to build universal design homes. The Institute is hoping that collaboration with the SILC will assist in that task.  The Illinois SILC has made housing a priority for the Council. 

They work in all parts of the United States and have a project coming up in Italy. UDI has established the Better Homes and Neighborhoods Initiative, to promote and produce new and remodeled universal housing. They also work with local officials to encourage accessible and universal housing features in new homes. They have also worked with AARP. Duncan says they “got the message” long ago, and have done everything they can from a public education perspective to support Universal Design.
Ex-Officio Reports 
Div. of Vocational Rehabilitation Services 

                                  Cynthia Temoshenko 


   





                                  DVR IL Program Specialist
Temoshenko reported that all 3 transition coordinators for MFP  have been hired, and that 3 people were transitioned out of institutions last month. She also reported the following statistics for the DVR-IL program:  From Oct. 2010 through March 2011 services were provided to 1405 individuals with significant disabilities, including personal attendant services for 305 people.  4 individuals were deinstitutionalized, and 170 people were prevented from institutionalization.

NC Division of Services for the Blind Independent Living Services                           
Eddie Weaver, Director, was absent.
CIL Directors Report 






Jim Whalen, Executive Director 








          The Adaptables CIL 

In the last three months, CILs have transitioned six people using Part B funds.  All centers are involved with youth activities – YLF, visits to high schools, Wake Forest U. Youth Day for youth with disabilities.  He encouraged all the people in the room to work together in a clear and open fashion with consumers toward the goal of independent living for all people.
Ex-Officio Updates

Disability Rights NC (DRNC)





    Vicki Smith, Exec. Director 





                 
Smith explained that DRNC is the protection and advocacy system providing legally based services for individuals, and work toward systems change.  Almost everything they do leads toward independent living.  

The Department of Justice is in NC this week looking at the state’s overreliance on adult care homes in terms of housing options for people with disabilities. We don’t know when they might issue an opinion.  

The National Disability Rights Network awarded DRNC a grant to monitor conditions in community living situations for people with intellectual and developmental disabilities, following people out of restrictive setting into more inclusive settings, making sure that conditions there are adequate. DRNC may be monitoring some CIL transitions – monitoring the community placement to make sure that consumers continue to be OK.  It’s a seven-month grant, and a demonstration project.  If the agency is successful they might look for more funds to increase our community monitoring presence around the state.  
In April DRNC launched a pro bono project – training attorneys on working with Medicaid appeals and guardianship, and alternatives to guardianship. Private attorneys get legal continuing ed. credit in exchange for agreeing to represent Medicaid and guardianship cases. There have been over 1000 NC Medicaid appeals recently.  According to US Cerebral Palsy, NC ranks 45th in its quality of Medicaid services – a significant drop that will probably continue.  Requests for representation far exceed DRNC’s capacity.  But - if any members get a letter from a provider agency, LME or the State saying that your services have been cut, call DRNC. They can give  assistance.  Visit disabilityrightsnc.org for additional information.

NC Council on Developmental Disabilities (DDC)  


        Holly Riddle, Exec. Director

Absent, no report
Division of Services for the Deaf and Hard of Hearing 


      Susanna Bourgeois, Director
Members may have already heard that DSB, VR and DSDHH may be consolidated into one agency. We will keep you informed as to the progress of the study that is being made.  Also - NC Relay’s 20th anniversary will be in August.  I will bring information to the next meeting.  DSB is still running strong despite budget constraints.
Old Business 
Griffin:
Regarding  the Executive Committee -  will there be enough  people eligible at the October meeting to fill the slots being vacated?

Davis: That is one of the reasons for adding people to Exec. now.  In 6 months there will be several people eligible.
Jim Whalen:  For new members, this lack of eligibility was created by appointment delays by the Governor’s office, not through lack of eligible nominees provided by the SILC.
Sexton noted that in the last year NCSILC has replaced 13 of its 20 members.  When the vice chair requires a year’s experience, there are very few eligible. 
Davis:  Appointment to Executive Committee requires six months experience with the SILC. Right now Brian is the only person eligible to be Chair in October.  Jeff and Mike will rotate off in September 30.  
Sexton: i am also working with the Governor’s office, pointing out that we will have vacancies  in 6 months, and providing her with eligible candidates and the pertinent information on each.
Davis: We have NCIL conference information. Remember to get your requests in – it is just prior to the next SILC meeting, July 13 – 16 in Washington DC. She urges members to attend. Remember the E-meeting May 23rd to vote on Conference Attendance Policies. 

C Sexton stated that they should know whether they have been awarded the AgrAbility grant in the month of June.

New Business
- none

Announcements - none
Public Comment - none 

Adjourn - The meeting adjourned at 2:15pm.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved. 

Submitted by Cynthia Sexton, Executive Director, NCSILC.
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